Steering Committee Meeting held in the Conference room of the Ministry of Agriculture Friday April 1, 2011
The meeting was chaired by Acting Minister of Agriculture Dr. Sizi Z. Subah and co-chaired by                 Dr. Getachew Diriba, Country Director and Representative of World Food Program.

After opening remarks by both chairpersons, the Programme Manager, Kees gave a brief history of the Government of Liberia/United Nations Joint Programme on Food Security and nutrition. He noted that on the January 20th Steering Committee meeting, it was decided that the GOL/UNJP on Food Security and Nutrition be extended to December 2012 as the UNDAF and the Poverty Reduction Strategy; the latter which was also extended to December 2012 during the Buchanan Cabinet Retreat. This was done instead of a renewal request earlier placed to meet up with the timeline and deliverables of the programme.
Dr. Diriba, on behalf of the Resident Coordinator Mr. Moustapha Soumare said the GOL/UNJP on FSN was launched partly due to the launching of the Poverty Reduction Strategy in 2008 and partly to the rising food prices.  He added that the question of budget was elaborated during the January 20th Steering Committee meeting and the following key decisions were made: -
· Financial review 

· Key deliverable issues were outlined and understood and

· It was concluded that a framework document be drafted to make this meeting worthwhile.

He also noted that since the January 20th meeting significant strides have been made and given that another phase of key food crisis is arising it is important to speed up the extension process. 
Kees noted that the framework which outlined the following activities are being implemented with the collaborative efforts of the UN Agencies and line Ministries in the programme. On the issue of required funds for the strategic objectives, Kees noted that FAO is running out of funds and UNICEF is being funded by just 50%. Therefore, a donor meeting should be organized the earliest possible time by the Government to discuss the issue of funding for the extension.

FAO’s Syed Abdul Razak noted that it is very important to convince donors on the achievements of the programme thus far, adding that donors will be moved to produce more not only by what they see on paper but by testimonies from beneficiaries. He reiterated that the move to approach donors on the issue MUST be lead by the government.

Mr. Crayton, Ministry of Gender and Development (MoGD) pointed out that UNWomen that is working closely with MoGD in capacity build is not mentioned in the extension document circulated.
Kees responded that he received an email on the issue from UNWomen Director, Dr. Derex-Briggs, adding that it is not too late for UNWomen to send in a document on their activities which will be added to the extension document. But he said nothing has been received to present. Dr. Diriba promised that the matter will be dealt with.

Ministry of Public Works Director… pointed out that there are no accessible roads to the storage facilities that were constructed under the GoL/UNJP on FSN. UNDP’s John Walker replied that UNDP, in collaboration with UNOPS with the approval of MoPW.  However, he added that the 150km road for rehabilitation/ construction, stated in the document was reduced to 100km instead due to funding problems. To this Mr. Crayton requested why the reduction issue was not brought up to the attention of GoL as the deliverable is mentioned in the PRS document. Mr. Razak explained that the GOL/UNJP on FSN is a US$140 million programme that was not entirely funded therefore only the prioritized deliverables were selected for completion, adding that the purpose of the meeting was to look at progress of the programme so far.   He indicated that the last page of the circulated document where it is stated that a total of US$46,280,000, there is a balance of US$21,520,000 in order to complete deliverables for the success of the programme.
Mr. Koiwou, FSN Programme said, the Ministry of Agriculture is collaborating activities with WFP on data collection for surveys, and that FAO and MoA are in the field trying to achieve deliverables for the success of the programme. He added that for Government to take over after the Gol/UNJP expires there is an urgent need to train more extension workers, pointing out to the recent food security survey results on the malnutrition gaps, there is a need to get to the worst affected areas to cater to the needs of the people in those areas.

UNICEF’s Pragya  Mathema noted that capacity building in ongoing at the Ministry of Health and Social Welfare (MoHSW). He noted that UNICEF is also working with WFP, MoA and MoHSW to tackle malnutrition and looking for ways to work out the management of malnutrition. 
Mr. Razak said that priority actions from all agencies should be the following: 

· Plans to hold a donor meeting where different interventions should be outlines

· Outline achievements and needs – resources on to donors.  
Ms. Alima Mahama, MoGD  suggested that the risks outlined in the document (A.04.01) should be rephrased, adding as a form of exit strategy capacity building should be prioritized as it is a key exit strategy. On Law and policy as stated in section B.0103 in the document, no partner was mentioned and same for Land Commission. To the latter she suggested that the Ministry of Agriculture should take the lead and on C.0201 she said UNWomen could fit in as a partner; for E.03.01, on nutrition she said MoGD has developed the Rural Women Network.
Dr. Diriba agreed with Mr. Razak that the areas of deficit should be prioritized and the priorities of MoHSW should be taken in to account. He also requested that a technical level review be planned.

Dr. Moses Zinnah, MoA, reiterated what Mr. Razak mentioned that achievements should be demonstrated and instead of outlining a bigger deficit, the first challenge will be to show what the funds received has achieved and the focus should be on the attainable.

Mr. Walker advised that collaboration should be high in order for activities to be synergized; though all agencies have their deliverables but the similar activities could be synergized to make easy deliverables for the good of the GOL/UNJP.

Mr. Wonneh, WFP added that there is a need for a strong government representative and a holistic document on implementation should be prepared.

When Mr. Boiwou, FAO, suggested that instead of an extension to December 2012, the programme should be extended to December 2013 as in most cases there are delays from donors in providing funds as in the case of DANIDA whose funds arrived a year later.  Dr. Diriba responded that UNDAF and the PRS expires in December 2012 therefore it was decided that the GOL/UNJP on FSN that was launched in support of the PRS and UNDAF be extended to the same December 2012.
When asked whether there will be enough funds for the extension, Kees replied that there is funding to start the extension and plans are underway to solicit additional funding up to December 2012 and that will not necessarily be the end of the UNJP on FSN.

Dr. Subah said that in line of achievable it was decided that work should continue in counties that the GOL/UNJP on FSN is currently working in before expansion during the next phase to other regions.
The following were aligned :

1. Decision of last steering Committee meeting to approve  extension was agreed unanimously

2. There is a need for a technical team to be set up to look at the extension, comprising of Food Security and Nutrition Programme, MoA,  MoGD, MoHSW, MoPW

3. The Chairman of the technical Working group – Mrs. Deroe Weeks will take the lead and on or before April 15, come up with a clearly worded document, which will be submitted to the Steering committee. 

The date for the Steering Committee meeting is slated for April 22, 2011 and the donor meeting is scheduled for April 29. 

AOB

Alima announced that a DANIDA review team wil be in the country in June, therefore the Technical committee should be prepared for this review mission.

Kees announced his departure after six (6) months working as Program Manager for the GOL/UNJP on FSN. Dr. Diriba thanked him for his tireless efforts in working towards a food secure Liberia,
Before the meeting ended, Misters. Crayton and Walker called on the body to urgently fill Kees’ position which was left vacant for some time when his predecessor left last year.  Rukshan from the RC office said they are working in collaboration with Kees and UNDP to get a replacement urgently.
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